

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics

July 2015, Volume 17, Number 7: 647-650

STATE OF THE ART AND SCIENCE

The Next Generation of Physician Report Cards

Amanda S. Xi, MD

Almost a century ago, staff surgeon Ernest Amory Codman called for measurement and reporting outcomes in medicine [1]. Today, debate continues about selecting meaningful metrics, appropriately adjusting for patient risk, and determining what data to report publicly. As the leading cause of death in the United States and a major contributor to health care spending, cardiac disease is a logical target for outcomes measurement [2].

The Beginning of Public Reporting

Public reporting of [cardiac surgery outcomes](#) began with New York State Commissioner of Health David Axelrod's concern over a substantial variation in mortality rates following coronary artery bypass surgery (CABG) [3]. Due to inadequate data collection, it was unclear what caused this variation in outcomes. Learning from the shortcomings of the Health Care Finance Administration (now the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) mortality rates initially published in 1986—specifically, failure to adjust adequately for patient risk [4]—New York opted to create a different kind of registry that accounted for patient risk factors [3]. Data from the New York State registries were published in *JAMA* and *The New York Times* in 1990 [5, 6]. Due to a lawsuit brought by *Newsday* newspaper citing New York's Freedom of Information Law, surgeon-specific mortality rates were released to hospitals and the public in late 1991. Initially, to ensure adequate statistical power, surgeon-specific data were collected only for surgeons who had more than 200 cases in three years [7].

The Initial Impact of Public Reporting

The release of surgeon-specific data resulted in New York hospitals' restricting privileges for low-volume surgeons, who collectively had a risk-adjusted CABG mortality rate of 11.9 percent (the statewide rate was 3.1 percent at the time) [8]. A subsequent study found that a substantial number of the surgeons with the highest risk-adjusted mortality rates had ceased performing CABGs by 1996 [9].

Studies that examined the impact of public reporting of post-CABG mortality showed a decrease in in-hospital mortality from 3.52 percent to 2.78 percent in New York between 1989 and 1992 [10] and found that the numbers were not skewed by surgeons' referring high-risk patients out-of-state—the percentage of out-of-state transfers actually decreased during the study period [11]. Two years after the release of the New York CABG outcomes, Pennsylvania followed suit and also saw a decrease in in-hospital

mortality from 4.9 percent to 3.8 percent between 1991 and 1995 [12]. Overall, the initial impact of public reporting on CABG outcomes was positive.

Despite the positive CABG outcomes, New York physicians' use of outcome-related report cards was limited—surveys in 1997 and 2001 indicated that a majority of cardiologists (57 percent) did not rely on report card data or (71 percent) share it with patients [13, 14].

Physician Report Cards for Value-Based Care

With the shift in reimbursement models from fee-for-service to fee-for-performance, we have entered a new era for physician report cards. The Physician Quality Reporting System collects data on quality measures that are reported publicly on the Physician Compare website [15] (established by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid services—CMS—in 2010, as required by the Affordable Care Act) [16]. Currently, the website provides specific performance data for group practices and accountable care organizations (ACOs) and identifies individual physicians who are participants in quality improvement initiatives [16].

Report cards are also branching out into new, non-outcome-based measures of care quality. CMS's Hospital Value-Based Purchasing program uses various measures of quality—including [patients' hospital experience](#), as measured by the Hospital Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers and Systems (HCAHPS) survey—to calculate hospital payments [17]. In 2012, the University of Utah launched an online physician review tool. Initially, physicians privately received their own patient experience reviews and were encouraged to use the information to improve. The next step of the program allowed review of the data by their physician colleagues to compare performance and encourage competition. Finally, individual physicians' report cards from patients were publicly released on the University of Utah's website. This transparency initiative led to a substantial improvement—from the 18th percentile to the 90th percentile—in the health system's ranking for patient satisfaction [18]. The University of Utah recognized the importance of transparency and encouraged both physician and patient engagement to achieve meaningful improvement in patient satisfaction.

Conclusion

Physician report cards have evolved substantially from the first publicly reported, surgeon-specific post-CABG morbidity and mortality rates in New York. With the increasing collection of quality data and intent to publicly report on physician quality metrics, we are entering an era in which physicians will be held accountable for their patients' outcomes and patients will have more information readily available to make informed clinician selections. In the coming years, it will become increasingly important for physicians to understand and appropriately discuss the available report cards with patients. Nearly one century later, Dr. Codman's pleas for transparency have come to

fruition.

References

1. Codman EA. The classic: a study in hospital efficiency: as demonstrated by the case report of first five years of private hospital. *Clin Orthop Relat Res*. 2013;471(6):1778-1783.
2. Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, et al. Forecasting the future of cardiovascular disease in the United States: a policy statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2011;123:933-944.
3. Hannan EL, Cozzens K, King SB 3rd, Walford G, Shah NR. The New York State cardiac registries: history, contributions, limitations, and lessons for future efforts to assess and publicly report healthcare outcomes. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2012;59(25):2309-2316.
4. Iezzoni LI, ed. *Risk Adjustment for Measuring Health Care Outcomes*. 3rd ed. Chicago, IL: Health Administration Press; 2003.
5. Hannan EL, Kilburn H, O'Donnell JF, Lukacik G, Shields EP. Adult open heart surgery in New York State. An analysis of risk factors and hospital mortality rates. *JAMA*. 1990;264(21):2768-2774.
6. Altman LK. Heart surgery death rates decline in New York. *New York Times*. December 5, 1990:B10.
7. Chassin MR, Hannan EL, Debuono BA. Benefits and hazards of reporting medical outcomes publicly. *N Engl J Med*. 1996;334(6):394-398.
8. Chassin MR. Achieving and sustaining improved quality: lessons from New York State and cardiac surgery. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2002;21(4):40-51.
9. Jha AK, Epstein AM. The predictive accuracy of the New York State coronary artery bypass surgery report-card system. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2006;25(3):844-855.
10. Hannan EL, Kilburn H Jr, Racz M, Shields E, Chassin MR. Improving the outcomes of coronary artery bypass surgery in New York State. *JAMA*. 1994;271(10):761-766.
11. Peterson ED, DeLong ER, Jollis JG, Muhlbaier LH, Mark DB. The effects of New York's bypass surgery provider profiling on access to care and patient outcomes in the elderly. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 1998;32(4):993-999.
12. Pennsylvania Health Care Cost Containment Council. Pennsylvania's guide to coronary artery bypass graft surgery, 1994-1995. May 1998. http://www.phc4.org/reports/cabg/95/docs/cabg1994_95report.pdf. Accessed May 16, 2015.
13. Hannan EL, Stone CC, Biddle TL, DeBuono BA. Public release of cardiac surgery outcomes data in New York: what do New York State cardiologists think of it? *Am Heart J*. 1997;134(6):1120-1128.
14. Brown DL, Epstein AM, Schneider EC. Influence of cardiac surgeon report cards on patient referral by cardiologists in New York State after 20 years of public

- reporting. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. 2013;6(6):643-648.
15. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Physician Quality Reporting System. <http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/PQRS/index.html>. Updated May 1, 2015. Accessed May 28, 2015.
 16. Health policy brief: Physician Compare. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. December 11, 2014. http://www.healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief.php?brief_id=131. December 11, 2014. Accessed May 18, 2015.
 17. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. HCAHPS: Patients' Perspectives of Care Survey. <http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/HospitalQualityInits/HospitalHCAHPS.html>. Updated September 25, 2014. Accessed May 18, 2015.
 18. Betz AL. Viewpoint: creating a patient-centered culture. *AAMC Reporter*. June 2014. <https://www.aamc.org/newsroom/reporter/june2014/384810/viewpoint-patient-centered.html>. Accessed May 18, 2015.

Amanda S. Xi, MD, is a transitional year resident at Henry Ford Hospital in Detroit and will be continuing her training at Massachusetts General Hospital in anesthesiology. She graduated in 2015 from Oakland University William Beaumont School of Medicine and obtained her BSE and MSE in biomedical engineering from the University of Michigan. In addition to medical ethics, she is interested in social media (she writes at her self-titled blog), health policy, and advancing women in medicine.

Related in the *AMA Journal of Ethics*

[Utility of Physician Report Cards in Patient Referral](#), July 2015

[The Physician as Hospital Employee](#), February 2013

[Patient Satisfaction: History, Myths, and Misperceptions](#), November 2013

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

**Copyright 2015 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.
ISSN 2376-6980**